ACT BUSHFIRE COUNCIL

Meeting 3/2005

22nd September 2005 3.00pm-6.00pm

Executive Conference Room 1

Emergency Services Authority

123 Carruthers Street, Curtin ACT 2605
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1.  Opening and Introduction by Chairman

Kevin Jeffery chaired the meeting, in place of David Broderick who was on leave,.  The meeting opened at 3:10pm

Tony Bartlett proposed that the minutes of the previous meeting be accepted.  Michael Lonergan seconded this.

The table of Actions was reviewed.

2.  Apologies:

Dave Broderick, Stephen Wise, Peter Kanowski, Jo Matthews and David Prince were not available to attend the meeting.

Web Access:

Access to the Minutes via the web was discussed.  They are currently being posted on the ESA Intranet site, via the Portal.  Minutes are to be emailed ASAP after the meeting, with any changes to the Secretary within a week.  They will then be posted to the Public Internet together with any reports.  

The motion was moved by Michael Lonergan and seconded by Tony Bartlett.

Commissioners Report:

Bushfire Season Declaration

The Bushfire Council agreed that the Bushfire Season commencement date be delayed until 1 November.  An announcement will be made tomorrow in the Press.  Two areas of NSW are also moving the commencement of their seasons until 1 November.  

Michael Lonergan stated that Cooma-Monaro were not altogether happy with postponing the season commencement.  

Fairbairn Precinct – Airport

The RFS Helicopter fleet will be based at Fairbairn this season.  The ESA has doubled the presence of aircraft during the Bushfire Season from 6 to 12 weeks.  It was a more practical and economical option to staying at Hume.  There is now a set price fee rather than charges per take-off and landing. 

The question was raised as to whether or not Snowy Hydro should operate from Fairbairn.  The Commissioner stated that there would be no pressure for them to do so.

Building 183, which is the former RAAF building, also has potential for the ESA and has been refurbished.  Specific areas of ESA could potentially be moving there over the next quarter.  

Simon Katz asked if the Fairbairn facility would be the preferred site for the ESA, rather than the site at Hume.  The Commissioner stated that there is an ‘in principal’ agreement with Government to the site at Hume and that there are a number of points to take into consideration before any decision would be made.

The Federal Police have also approached the ESA in relation to Hot Fire training at Majura.  Collectively there are a number of potential opportunities related to relocating to the Airport and ESA is currently putting together a business case in relation to this.

Fire Brigade

The Commissioner advised on behalf of David Prince, that Community Fire awareness and focus is ramping up for the season.  Training is commencing.  

A Recruit College of 16 Fire Fighters has commenced.  Fire Brigade will also be bringing in 8 lateral recruits.  The Commissioner advised that the new Deputy Chief officer has arrived, Chris Maguire, from QLD.  Chris has also spent time in the RFS, QLD and is extremely well qualified for the role.  

Kevin Jeffery

Kevin Jeffery spoke of the RFS/SES Field Day, which was run a couple of weeks ago.  Also this Sunday, at Tharwa, there will be a demonstration and test of the barricade gel.  

The Commissioner stated that Fire Brigade are currently having tests done by Chemists to ensure that there are no potential issues relating to this gel.  This is the only non-petroleum based material of this type in Australia.  

The Commissioner asked Kevin to talk to Brian Parry regarding the pump and trolley unit made specifically for use with swimming pools.

Action:
Kevin Jeffery to speak with Brian Parry regarding the pump and trolley unit made specifically for use with swimming pools.

Rod Shaw

Rod Shaw provided an overview of the next phase of the TRN project, Phase 2.  This involves the rollout of four new sites.  This phase will need to be broken into 2 parts (A & B).  Phase 2A, Bulls Head and Mt Ginini will progress quickly, with completion by Christmas this year.  Phase 2B, Mt Tennant and Mt Clear, will be more difficult as there are some issues.  With Mt Tennant power is the main problem as there is no mains power there.  A wind generator could be erected, though this is causing some environmental issues.  Reception in the area is not consistent for operations as yet.  These two sites will improve the radio coverage of the whole area, and Mt Ginini will greatly improve the coverage to areas in NSW.

Solar power is not an option for this site as the network works on constant transmissions.  The easiest approach would be to put a small wind generator on site.  Even though the impact would be small it is still causing concern in some quarters. 

For Mt Clear the issue is that it is a greenfield site.  There would need to be a number of approvals sought for this site.

Michael Lonergan stated that he has an in-principle problem with having all transmitters on mains power.  He believes that it is necessary to have self-sufficient transmitters.  Rod stated that in 2003 mains power was lost at Mt Ginini.  He agreed that there is a risk.  Tony Bartlett asked about the risk of vandalism.  Peter Dunn agreed that this is an issue, and that there is currently a vandalism issue at Tuggeranong.  Tony said that in Victoria this was resolved by putting in underground power lines.  The Commissioner stated that it is vital to have alternate power supplies available, such as generators kept in storage until needed.

Rod advised that NSW is building a site in Cooma for their TRN, though he wasn’t sure of the timeline.  He will follow up on this.

Action:

Rod Shaw to find out the timeline for NSW building a site at Cooma for their TRN.

The Commissioner stated that the VHF system will remain in situ and that nothing will be removed until the Digital system is fully capable.  

Rod stated that it is important to look at total coverage, not just specific sites.  He will supply diagrams to Council.

Action

Rod Shaw to supply TRN coverage diagrams to Council.

Michael Lonergan stated that at the moment the ACT cannot communicate via radio with our Southern NSW neighbours.  There is no ability on fire trucks to talk to Southern NSW.  He believes that UHF radios should be placed in the trucks, at least in the short-term.  Michael Ross stated that there is contact within line of sight, through both the TRN or the PMR (Private Mobile Radio) network and VHF Simplex.  

Action:

Michael Ross to chase up and ensure that all Operators are aware of how to use the system.

General Business

Review of the McLeod Recommendations

The Council considers that appropriate action has been taken on the recommendations from the McLeod report.  A small number of recommendations require ongoing action (eg future Audits).  This was recommended by Kevin Jeffery and seconded by Geoff Butler.

Preparedness for the 2005/2006 Bushfire Season

The Chief Officer, RFS distributed a document outlining preparedness for the 2005/2006 Bushfire Season.  

Michael Ross indicated that there were some changes being made to the use of the additional summer firefighters in 2005 – 06.  Tony Bartlett indicated that the McLeod recommendation related to having sufficient fit firefighters for rapid deployment to remote fires.  In response Michael Ross indicated that many of the brigades had RAFT capability.  Tony Bartlett requested further information on the number of firefighters in the departmental and volunteer brigades that could be deployed to remote fires.

Comcen Operators

Moving to have a dedicated RFS Operator in the Comcen.  This process is being worked through currently and expressions of interest are being sought.

There will be another Ambulance seat in the Comcen and the Comcen is being expanded to cover this.  The Ambulance Operator will be someone who will work in the Comcen and also be a Patient Transport Officer.  

RFS Fleet Management Strategy

Michael Ross discussed the RFS Fleet Management Strategy document that was distributed to all Members.

Council Members expressed their grave concerns in relation to the number of vehicles that are past their use by dates and the fact that the fleet is in effect losing 5 large vehicles from the front line, in the short term.  This would leave the fleet with fewer vehicles than in 2003, which are in a position to be used as front line vehicles.  These 5 vehicles could still be used as mop-up and back-up vehicles.

Bruce Leaver noted that, in the context of the quite different natures of severe ACT fire seasons, if conditions deteriorated this season we could see low-intensity high rate-of-spread wildfires through cured spring growth in the open country as opposed the 'drought' type seasons which produced high intensity forest fires, with minimal impact on the heavily grazed agricultural areas.  Given this possible outcome, decisions on temporarily retaining old tankers could be made on the OH&S basis of the machines use being confined to open areas with low-intensity fire as opposed to remote, steep forested areas.
The Commissioner stated that the process is in motion to obtain 3 new tankers.   It was acknowledged the  OH&S issues identified is due to recent NSW Coronial recommendations that petrol have been a contributing factor to recent burn over incidents, and that this does not necessarily rule out the use of Tankers if the OH&S issue is addressed

Michael Lonergan suggested a motion to advise the Minister that not having those nominated vehicles available as first attack appliances is not tenable.   Geoff Butler  and Tony Bartlett agreed with this view.  

A discussion took place relating to the importance of Super Tankers in the field.  It was agreed that there should be further discussion held on this, and that it is important to discuss the mix between tankers and super tankers in the fleet.

Action

Michael Ross is to find out:

a)
Additional maintenance checks will be undertaken on older vehicles to ensure standards are met

b)
Cost for replacement of:


1)
Engine


2)
Pump


3)
Whole vehicle

c)
Use of petrol pumps:

Seek advice from OH & S people within ESA to identify options to allow nominated Tankers to remain as first attack vehicles

RFS review the options to determine strategies that would allow vehicles to be retained as first attack units  and to maintain the total number of first response large tankers for the 2005-06 fire season and report back to Council

Action

Advise the Minister that not having those nominated vehicles available as first attack appliances, resulting in a reduced strike capacity is not tenable

Michael Lonergan moved that this be accepted.  Geoff Butler seconded this.

List of Nominated Officers for the coming season

Change from Andrew Winter to Simon Butt (NRM).

It was clarified that all people on this list are trained in firefighting and have the appropriate accreditation.  When taken in conjunction with the letter sent to all Captains and Brigades it becomes apparent who is considered suitable.  

1. Does the person in question have the theoretical experience?

2. Does the Officer have the fire-ground experience?

3. Does the Officer have the aptitude/leadership ability to manager a fire?

Peter Dunn suggested that Council could choose not to ratify an individual, but it can only be based on a lack of ability to meet the criteria established through the BFC.  

It was suggested that other angles should first be discussed.  

Bruce Leaver put forward a motion that the Council request that the ESA approach Hall, Rivers and NRM Brigades to discuss the issue of Captain, Senior Deputy Captain, and Deputy Captain.  Michael Lonergan seconded this motion.  All other appointments were ratified.  

This needs to be completed by Thursday.

Recognition of Past Service on Bushfire Council

The proposal to recognise past members of the Council with a letter, certificate or plaque depending on length of service, was approved by Council.  It was agreed that any form or recognition would also signed by the Minister.

Other Business

The Pre-Season Workshop will be held next Thursday (29/09) at the AIS.

Evacuation will be discussed at the next meeting

Commissioners Report

Wangary Fires:


Peter Dunn has received a copy of the internal CFS Report on the Wangary Fires, which is very consistent with Bob Smith’s report.  Michael Ross is to go through the Wangary report to see if the ACT can answer all of these questions too.  He will then report back to Council.

Action
Michael Ross is to go through the Wangary report to see if the ACT can answer all questions, then report back to Council.

Commonwealth Response to “A Nation Charred” Report will be discussed at a future meeting.

Namadgi National Park Draft Management Plan

Tony Bartlett had to leave the meeting at 5:30pm.  He stated that there was a need to discuss some issues in detail.  One of his concerns is the possible loss of Asset Protection Zones.  It was recommended to form a sub-committee to discuss this out of session.

Michael Lonergan moved that the Council make a submission.

The Commissioner will be on leave next week and then in New Zealand attending the AFAC Conference; Steve Ayling will be acting in his position.

The next meeting may be held at the Assembly, with the Minister.  Dee Watson will confirm and advise Members accordingly.

Meeting 3/2005 – 22nd September, 2005 - Action Items:

	Meeting No:
	Action Item:
	Action Officer:
	Outcome:

	2005/03
	Go through the Wangary report to see if the ACT can answer all questions, then report back to Council.
	Michael Ross
	

	2005/03
	Supply TRN coverage diagrams to Council.
	Rod Shaw
	

	2005/03
	Find out the timeline for NSW building a site at Cooma for their TRN.
	Rod Shaw
	

	2005/03
	Speak with Brian Parry regarding the pump and trolley unit made specifically for use with swimming pools.
	Kevin Jeffery
	

	2005/03
	Investigate what procedures could be put into place in order to manage the older vehicles in the field.
	Michael Ross
	

	2005/03
	Investigate the cost for replacement of:


1)
Engine

2)
Pump

3)
Whole vehicle
	Michael Ross
	

	2005/03
	Seek advice from OH & S people within ESA in relation to using older vehicles as first strike vehicles for this season, whilst waiting for the new vehicles to arrive.
	Michael Ross
	

	2005/03
	Provide information to the Minister in relation to the fleet vehicles that need to be replaced.
	Council
	

	2005/03
	Confirm venue of next meeting.
	Dee Watson
	Completed

	2005/02
	Discuss Forward Planning
	All
	Progressive

	2005/02
	Formally invite the Head of Parks to address the meeting.
	Michael Ross
	Invited

	2005/02
	Update on roll out of the TRN – Presentation to the Council in October
	
	

	2005/02
	Update of Asset Management Plan for Vehicles at next meeting for advice from Council.
	Peter Dunn
	Report Supplied


	2005/02
	Provide comment on “Lessons from the 2003 Bushfires” to Dee Watson via email.
	All
	Ongoing

	2005/02
	Provide a report in relation to the Bushfire Management School at the next meeting.
	Peter Dunn
	Ongoing

	2005/01
	Brief Council on the response provided by the RFS in response to a request made by ActewAGL in relation the implications of implementing a “Zero Fire” policy within the Cotter Catchment area.
	Nick Lheude (RFS)
	Done

	2005/01
	Kevin Jeffery asked that a status report be given at the next meeting in relation to new radios.
	Peter Dunn
	Done

	2005/01
	Tony Bartlett raised the need to discuss the implications of the Civil Actions being taken as a result of the 2003 Bushfires.
	All
	Discussed

	2005/01
	Letters of appreciation to be sent to past Members of Council.
	Peter Dunn/ Minister
	Agreed by the Minister

	2005/01
	Ensure that a letter of appreciation was sent to the Flint family.
	Dave Broderick
	Sent

	2005/01
	Peter Dunn suggested inviting relevant people from NSW RFS or NSW National Parks to attend a Bushfire Council Meeting to discuss fuel management.
	Michael Ross
	In train

	2005/01
	Documentation to be supplied at the next meeting in relation to “keeping tracks open”.
	Bruce Leaver
	Distributed

	2005/01
	Tony Bartlett offered to provide a copy of Urban Services Risk Assessment.
	Tony Bartlett
	Given to Michael Ross

	2005/01
	Review Key Lessons From the 2003 Fires, for further discussion next meeting.
	All
	Progressive

	
	Dave Broderick to invite Government Solicitor to attend meeting.


	Dave Broderick
	Agreed

	2005/01
	Send out Induction Packs to new Members not present at the meeting.
	Dee Watson
	Packs posted.
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